VICTORIA AND ALBERT MUSEUM BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Minutes of the meeting of the Board of Trustees held at 2.00pm on Thursday 15 May 2003 in the Board Room at the V&A Museum.

PRESENT 

Paula Ridley (Chairman)

Professor Margaret Buck 

Penelope, Viscountess Cobham

Mr Rob Dickins 

Mrs Jane Gordon Clark 

Sir Terence Heiser 

Mr Rick Mather 

Mr Peter Rogers

Mr Paul Ruddock 

Professor Sir Christopher White 

IN ATTENDANCE 

Mr Mark Jones, Director, V&A 

Mr David Anderson, Director of Learning & Interpretation, V&A

Mr Ian Blatchford, Director of Finance & Resources, V&A

Mrs Gwyn Miles, Director of Projects & Estate, V&A 

Dr Deborah Swallow, Director of Collections, V&A

Mr Damien Whitmore, Director of Public Affairs, V&A

Mr Paul Williamson, Keeper of Sculpture, Metalwork, Ceramics & Glass, V&A (Paras 1.-4. only)

Professor Richard Marks, Exhibition Curator for Gothic: Art of England 1400-1547 (Paras 1.-4. only)

Ms Morna Hinton, Head of Learning, V&A (Paras 5.-7. only)

Ms Helen Jones, Planning Manager, V&A (Paras 9.&10. only)

SECRETARIAT 

Mr John Rider, V&A 

Miss Laura Martin, V&A 

Before the meeting Trustees had the opportunity to view a range of recent acquisitions from the Asian Department.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

1. Apologies had been received from Sir Christopher Frayling and Dame Marjorie Scardino. 

EXHIBITION: GOTHIC: ART OF ENGLAND 1400-1547

2.
Paul Williamson gave Trustees an introduction to the Gothic: Art of England 1400-1547 exhibition.  It would be the V&A’s major winter show and it would run from 9 October 2003 until 18 January 2004.  Professor Richard Marks, from the University of York, was the Exhibition Curator and Eleanor Townsend, from the V&A, was the Assistant Exhibition Curator.  The Museum had received a grant from the Getty Grant Programme in 1998 which meant that collaborative research for the exhibition could take place.  An advisory group for the exhibition had been formed which consisted of professionals from both the Museum and the University sectors.  A catalogue had been written to accompany the exhibition and a final proof was shown to the Board.  The Museum was currently working on the labels and text panels and the designers, Din Associates, were refining the exhibition layout.  The private view would take place on 7 October.  The patron of the exhibition was HRH The Prince of Wales.  The press launch for the exhibition would be held at Westminster Abbey during the following week.  The Learning & Interpretation Division had put together a good range of education events to complement the exhibition.  The Museum had not yet found a corporate sponsor for the exhibition but it hoped to do so by the time it opened.

3. Trustees received a slide presentation from Richard Marks on the content of the exhibition.  He explained that this would be the first time that an exhibition had ever been staged on this subject, which covered a period of great artistic activity.  It was timely to do so as the subject had been unexplored, overlooked, misunderstood and misinterpreted.  The exhibition would challenge people about their environment by explaining the purpose of the Gothic buildings that still existed throughout England.  Floor plans of the exhibition layout were shown to the Board.  The exhibition would bring together objects of the highest quality, and diversity, some of which were being lent by Oxford and Cambridge colleges and Livery Companies and some that would be publicly displayed for the first time.  It would show that England was not an artistic ‘backwater’ and that, like their European counterparts, English patrons bought the best items, for example, tapestries from Flanders and enamels from France.  The exhibition would have on display objects that had been imported as well as those that had been made in England.  The exhibition would pose challenging questions, such as what did it mean to be English and what was England’s relationship with the Continent, as well as giving visitors a sense of the meaning of the objects.  The exhibition would be organised thematically, as follows: royalty, war and chivalry, allegiance and alliance, patrons, towns and cities, the household, the church and pilgrimage.  It would end with a postscript section which would show that in 1547, during the reign of Henry VIII, the reformation took place and visitors would be left to consider the impact this had had on art.

4.
In discussion, it was explained that there was a huge press interest in the exhibition because of the subject matter and the fact that the V&A had built up a reputation for putting on good exhibitions.  The Press Department would be promoting the exhibition outside London by highlighting Gothic cities.  A promotion with Waterstones had been arranged and the Museum was working with Channel 5 to make a series of three programmes on the subject.  The Learning & Interpretation Division was working with the Marketing Department to promote the exhibition to schools and families and ‘Gothic Christmas’ events were planned.
EVALUATION AND VISITOR RESEARCH STRATEGY

5.
Trustees received a slide presentation from Morna Hinton, based on the Evaluation and Visitor Research Strategy and Action Plan, which had been circulated for the meeting.  She explained that evaluation and visitor research studies had been conducted before, during and after the British Galleries project had been completed.  These studies had involved testing computer interactives and prototype displays on a wide range of visitors, including those with special needs.  It was felt that it was the role of the Learning and Interpretation Division to ensure that the Museum was consistent in how it conducted evaluation and visitor research on new projects throughout the V&A and its branches.  The purpose of the Evaluation and Visitor Research Strategy was to improve the quality of the visitor experience at the V&A and to ensure that the Museum’s mission to educate and inspire was fulfilled.  It had taken a year to put together the Strategy and a range of departments throughout the Museum and its branches had contributed to it.  The Strategy covered the Museum’s core programmes and collections.  Evaluation studies were usually action-oriented and pragmatic and an important part of the Strategy was to develop expertise in focussed evaluation throughout the Museum.  It was felt that it was appropriate that, as a leading national museum funded by the Government, the V&A should also undertake academic visitor research projects to further the field of knowledge in this specialised area. 

6. In discussion, Morna Hinton explained that the Museum commissioned companies that were doing innovative work in the field to carry out projects at the V&A.  She added that the evaluation and research studies that had been completed as a part of the British Galleries project would be made available via the V&A website.  These studies had influenced the design of the interactives and the displays in the British Galleries.  Through these studies, the Museum knew that a wide spectrum of visitors valued the discovery areas and the Gallery Assistants and these aspects could be included in the new galleries that were planned as part of the V&A’s FuturePlan.  Funding from the projects in the FuturePlan had been allocated for evaluation and visitor research studies and external consultants would be employed to undertake most of the work.  A paper, which would report on the outcomes of the evaluation and visitor research studies, would be presented to the Management Board each year.  

7.
The Board approved the Evaluation and Visitor Research Strategy.

THE V&A ANNUAL REVIEW 2002-03

8.
Damien Whitmore gave a presentation on the V&A Annual Review 2002-2003, based on the briefing notes that were tabled at the meeting.  The Review was currently in production and would be printed and distributed in late June 2003.  A draft copy would be sent to Trustees for comment on Monday 19 May 2003.  The Review was aimed at key targets in Government, business, media, arts, creative industries, education and key opinion formers.  The key messages in the Review were as follows: high visitor figures, building one organisation, creative industries, learning, diversity, national role, acquisitions, membership, continued renaissance, exhibitions programme, Phase 1 of the FuturePlan, the Museum of Childhood at Bethnal Green and fundraising.  Proofs of the design of the Review were shown to the Board.  It was noted that it was the first V&A Annual Review to be designed in the new identity, by Adam Throup for Wolff Olins.  It was designed to be easy to read, quick to access information, fresh and very visual with lots of pictures and quotes with important information highlighted.  The Review outlined also the plans for the next year, under the theme of ‘Opening up the Museum’.

FUNDING AGREEMENT: END OF YEAR REPORT

9. Ian Blatchford introduced the item by reporting that the V&A had performed well against its core Funding Agreement targets for 2002-03 and had exceeded almost all of them.  He explained that it was too early to know how the other national museums and galleries had performed against their core targets.

10. Helen Jones gave a powerpoint presentation on how the 2002-03 end-of-year core target report related to the core targets in the new Funding Agreement for 2003-06.  The Funding Agreement for 2001-03 had had six core quantitative targets and 18 V&A specific targets in comparison to 12 core quantitative targets and four ‘case study’ qualitative targets in the new Agreement.  Three of the core targets were the same in the 2001-03 and 2003-6 Agreements i.e. the total number of visits, the number of visits by children and the number of website visits.  Two of the 2003-06 core targets were subsets of what had been reported for the 2001-03 Agreement i.e. the number of loan venues in England and the number of young learners.  The number of visits by C2DEs was a completely new core target for the 2003-06 Agreement.  A series of slides were shown which illustrated how a 2002-03 baseline for each 2003-06 core target related to the targets for the following three years.  The 2002-03 baseline figures excluded the Wellington Museum, as it had not been taken into account when targets were calculated because it was likely the V&A would lose jurisdiction over the Museum during the period of the new Agreement.  Helen Jones explained as follows:


i.
Total number of visits.  The 2002-03 baseline was 2.48 million and the targets for the following three years were 2.2 million for 2003-04, 2.25 million for 2004-05 and 2.3 million for 2005-06.  Visit numbers had decreased at the beginning of 2003, in comparison to the previous year, but had picked up with the start of the Art Deco exhibition.  This showed how much the V&A relied on a successful exhibition.  The figures for the previous two years had been exceptional and there were no firm reasons to expect a continued increase in visitor numbers at the V&A and it was questionable whether the general increase in museum visits could be sustained.  

ii. Number of visits by children.  The 2002-03 baseline was 330,000 and the targets for the following three years were 300,000 for 2003-04, 305,000 for 2004-05 and 315,000 for 2005-06.

iii. Number of website visits.  The 2002-03 baseline was 2.92 million visitors (based on a visit of 30 minutes or more) and the targets for the following three years were 2.5 million for 2003-04, 2.6 million for 2004-05 and 2.7 million for 2005-06.

iv. Number of young learners.  The 2002-03 baseline was 290,000 visitors and the targets for the following three years were 205,000 for 2003-04, 220,000 for 2004-05 and 235,000 for 2005-06.  The definition for the target included all learners aged 24 and under, all learners in formal education, all children and under 25’s at the Museum of Childhood at Bethnal Green and young learners using study and research facilities.  This definition had not yet been agreed by DCMS.

v. Number of C2DE visitors.  The 2002-03 baseline was 165,000 and the targets for the following three years were 168,000 for 2003-04, 173,000 for 2004-05 and 180,000 for 2005-06.  The 2002-03 baseline was derived from applying market research to total number of visitors, however, it was felt that this figure was unrepresentative and more specific research would be undertaken to get more accurate data.  This research would involve the Learning & Interpretation Division finding out from the Department for Education and Skills the proportion of children visiting the Museum in school groups that were eligible for free school lunches.  In addition, appointments would be made with adult and community groups visiting the V&A to ask them to complete a questionnaire about the group.
vi. Loans.  A baseline for 2002-03 had not yet been worked out because there had been a change in the measurement of loans in the 2003-06 Agreement.  The Museum would now report to DCMS the number of loan venues in England, however, the V&A would continue to lend beyond England as it felt that this was an important promotion tool which also increased access to its collections.

MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

11.
The Minutes of the meeting held on 17 April were agreed. 

MATTERS ARISING

12.
DCMS Process for Public Appointments – delegation pilot project.  The Chairman reported that the Director and Ian Blatchford had met with officials from DCMS and the Office of the Commissioner for Public Appointments to discuss the framework and structure of the pilot project.  She explained that she had established a ‘Nominations Committee’ which would meet soon and feed into the process.  Ian Blatchford pointed out that the pilot project offered the V&A the opportunity to point out to DCMS where the system did or did not work.  The Chairman added that the matter would probably be raised at the next meeting of NMG chairmen the following week. 

13.
Loan of the Toro Monstrance.  The Director reported that he had spoken to the new British Ambassador to Spain who would review the matter and that, subject to assurances that it would not be reclaimed, the object would be lent on a long-term basis to a suitable venue in Toro, Spain.

14.
Proposed Major Acquisitions, Deborah Swallow reported the following: 

i. A bid for funding towards the purchase of the Standing Figure of the Buddha Sakyamuni had been made to the NACF and a decision was awaited.  A bid would be made also to the HLF for 75% of the purchase price. 

ii. A bid for funding towards the purchase of the 16th century bronze Female Figure from the Vischer Workshop would be considered by the NACF at its next meeting in June.

CHAIRMAN'S REPORT
15. 
The Chairman, on behalf of the Board, congratulated Penny Cobham on her appointment to the board of VisitBritain.

DIRECTOR’S REPORT

16. 
The Board noted the Director’s Report circulated for the meeting and the following additional points:

i. Visitor numbers, compared to the previous year, had picked up thanks mainly to Art Deco, but showed the Museums’ vulnerability to an unsuccessful exhibition. 

ii. The Guy Bourdin exhibition would tour to New York, Melbourne and Paris.

iii. Constable: a breath of fresh air had been the most popular exhibition held so far at the Millennium Galleries in Sheffield.

iv. The seven day a week Booking Office service had been implemented.

v. The Art Deco Conference (25-27 April) had been very successful.

vi. Sue Street, Permanent Secretary to DCMS, had had a very useful and enjoyable visit to the V&A and was interested in ways of helping museums and galleries.

vii. The Director and Ian Blatchford had met Alex Stewart and Mark Brookfield of DCMS to discuss funding for the Spiral.  There would be a full review of the project at the July Board meeting.

viii. It now seemed likely that the transfer of the management of Apsley House and the Wellington Museum to English Heritage would take place on 1 April 2004.

ix. The V&A had been voted European Museum of the Year for the British Galleries.

x. The high number of visitors attending the temporary exhibitions was largely due to a very successful media campaign that had gained coverage in the national and the regional press.

17.
In discussion, it was suggested that the Museum should take advantage of the opportunity to promote other parts of the Museum to visitors waiting in the long queues for Art Deco.  It was further suggested that there should be separate queues at the information desk in the Main Entrance for visitors coming for the Art Deco exhibition and for the Guy Bourdin exhibition.

REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES

18. 
Buildings Strategy.  The Board noted that:

i. The Committee had met on 6 May. 

ii. On the FuturePlan Phase 1 projects:

· The Main Entrance Hall and Dome.  The new information desk was operating well and new benches, donation boxes and lighting would be in place within the following four weeks.  The doors would be installed after the finish of the Art Deco exhibition.

· The signage scheme.  The new signs were being prototyped during May and would be in place by September. 

· The Temporary Exhibition Shop.  The shop had been completed within budget and in time for the Art Deco opening.  A meeting to discuss any outstanding issues would be held during May. 

· The Exhibition Road Link to the Tunnel.  A design had been developed and an application had been submitted for listed building consent. 

· The Photography Gallery.  The new gallery opened on Wednesday 7 May.

· The Paintings Gallery.  Roofworks had started and work on the gallery designs was progressing well.

· The Architecture for All Project.  As the project had been awarded an HLF grant, the Museum was moving rapidly towards the finalisation of Stage E on both schemes.  Work would be starting on-site in September. 
· The Islamic Gallery.  A design competition was underway and the short-listed practices had been interviewed on 8 May. 

· The Garden.  The Garden design competition panel had met on 30 April and had agreed the procedure and the timetable. 
19.
In discussion, Gwyn Miles explained that a panel, chaired by Sir Richard Carew Pole, would select six entrants for the Garden competition on 28 May.  Each designer would be asked to consider the space and develop a concept for the garden.  The Board would be asked to approve the selection of the winning design at its meeting in October.  It was agreed that the Board should informally meet at the end of July to consider the exhibition of submissions in the Garden.

20. 
Development.  The Board noted the Development Report, circulated for the meeting, and the following additional points: 
i. Pledges and gifts were coming in slowly.

ii. There had been a good response to approaches for funding towards future exhibitions. 

iii. A sponsor for Gothic: Art of England 1400-1547 had not been found yet. 

iv. The Director would be attending events in New York and the South of France in June. 

ANY OTHER BUSINESS

21.  
Sir Christopher White reported that in the Mauritshuis, in The Hague, a gallery had been set aside for the restoration of a painting to which the public were allowed access and which had proved to be very popular.  He asked whether a similar arrangement could be made at the V&A.  David Anderson suggested that there should be a discussion with the Conservation Department.  The Director pointed out that the assembly of the Boughton Bed had been popular with the public and agreed that it would be worth finding other opportunities to make the work of conservators visible.

John Rider 

June 2003
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